May 20, 2008
City of Eden, N. C.

Minutes of the regular May 20, 2008 meeting of the City Council, City of Eden:


CITY OF EDEN, N. C.

The regular meeting of the City Council, City of Eden, was held on Tuesday, May 20, 2008 at 7:30 p.m. in the Council Chambers, 308 E. Stadium Drive. Those present for the meeting were as follows: 

Mayor:                                      
John E. Grogan

Mayor Pro Tem:               
Wayne Tuggle, Sr.

Council Members:                 
Donna Turner


                                                  
Darryl Carter


Jerry Epps

                                            (absent)       
Christine Myott


Jim Burnette


Jerry Ellis

City Manager:                   
Brad Corcoran

City Clerk:                           (absent)
Kim J. Scott

Deputy City Clerk:          
Sheralene Thompson

City Attorney:                           
Tom Medlin

Representatives from Departments:

Representatives from News Media:
Heather Smith, Eden Daily News

MEETING CONVENED:

Mayor Grogan called the regular meeting of the Eden City Council to order and welcomed those in attendance. He explained that the Council meets the third Tuesday of each month at 7:30 p.m. and works from a prepared agenda; however, time would be set aside for business not on the printed agenda.  
INVOCATION:

Council Member Jerry Ellis gave the invocation followed by the Pledge of Allegiance led by Fire Chief Doug Cline.  

SET MEETING AGENDA:

Council Member Tuggle requested that item 7(b) be pulled from the agenda and Mayor Grogan added that item 12(g) was also pulled from the agenda.
PUBLIC HEARINGS:
(a )   Consideration of the FY 2008-2009 Budget and Adoption of the FY2008-2009 City of Eden Budget Ordinance.
CITY OF EDEN, NORTH CAROLINA

2008-2009 BUDGET ORDINANCE

BE IT ORDAINED by the City Council of the City of Eden, North Carolina in regular session assembled:

Section 1:
The following amounts are hereby appropriated for the operation of the City of 

Eden government and its activities for the fiscal year beginning July 1, 2008, and ending June 30, 2009, according to the following summary and schedules.

	Summary (Funds)
	Estimated Revenues
	Total Budget Appropriation

	
	
	

	General
	$13,055,300
	$13,055,300

	Self Insured Insurance
	$1,644,500
	$1,644.500

	Emergency Communications
	$180,500
	$180,500

	Water and Sewer
	$11,202,800
	$11,202,800

	Capital Projects Municipal Park
	$50,000
	$50,000

	Police Pension
	$206,700
	$206,700

	Runabout Travel
	$31,000
	$31,000

	Historic Preservation
	$600
	$600

	Promotional Activities
	$4,000
	$4,000

	
	 
	 

	Total
	$26,375,400
	$26,375,400

	
	
	

	(Less inter-fund transfers)
	$1,616,300
	$1,616,300

	
	
	

	(Less appropriated fund balances)
	$1,348,000
	$1,348,000

	
	
	

	(Less Rural Center Grant & Sidewalk Grant)
	$385,000
	$385,000

	
	
	

	(Less pass thru funds – Ex. Runabout Travel
	$130,200
	$130,200

	
	
	

	(Less one time projects – Rockingham County)
	$90,000
	$90,000

	
	
	

	TOTAL
	$22,805,900
	$22,805,900


Section 2: 
That for said fiscal year there is hereby appropriated out of the General Fund the 

following:

	Code
	Department
	Appropriation

	10-4110
	City Council
	$43,700

	10-4120
	Administration
	$134,300

	10-4125
	Environmental Services
	$66,500

	10-4130
	Finance/Human Resources
	$208,300

	10-4135
	Economic & Tourism Development
	$191,200

	10-4145
	Information Technology
	$86,800

	10-4150
	Legal
	$50,700

	10-4310
	Police
	$3,895,700

	10-4340
	Fire
	$1,601,100

	10-4350
	Engineering
	$61,800

	10-4510
	Streets
	$1,616,800

	10-4515
	Powell Bill
	$542,200

	10-4710
	Solid Waste
	$1,865,700

	10-4910
	Planning & Code Enforcement
	$662,800

	10-6120
	Recreation/Facility Maintenance
	$1,197,300

	10-6220
	Public Building Services
	$79,800

	10-6920
	Fleet Maintenance
	$255,100

	10-9100
	Special Appropriations
	$395,500

	10-9990
	Contingency
	$100,000

	
	
	

	TOTAL
	
	$13,055,300


Section 3: 
It is estimated that the following General Fund Revenues will be available during the fiscal year beginning July 1, 2008, to meet the foregoing General Appropriations:

	Code
	Revenue Source
	Amount

	3189-11092
	Ad Valorem: Prior Years – Rock Co.
	$91,100

	3189-18000
	Interest on Delinquent
	$19,000

	3190-11000
	Ad Valorem:  Current Year
	$4,635,800

	3190-12093
	DMV-Vehicle Tax
	$550,000

	3190-12094
	Short Term Rental Vehicle Tax
	$10,000

	3190-15000
	Dog License
	$1,500

	3190-18000
	Interest on Current Taxes
	$14,300

	3190-19097
	Payment in Lieu of Annexation
	$550,400

	3190-19098
	Rockingham Co. DMV Collection Fee
	$(8,000)

	3190-19099
	Prepaid Tax Discounts
	$(20,500)

	3190-19200
	MSD Tax – Leaksville
	$6,800

	3190-19300
	MSD Tax – Draper
	$1,700

	
	
	

	Tax Revenue Total
	
	$5,852,100

	
	
	

	
	
	

	Code
	Revenue Source
	Amount

	3260-11000
	Privilege Licenses
	$42,300

	3260-17000
	Privilege License Penalties
	$100

	3270-11000
	Franchise Fees/Time Warner
	$22,000

	3270-12000
	Franchise Fees/State
	$140,000

	3343-41000
	Building Permits
	$50,800

	3343-41100
	Plumbing Permits
	$9,300

	3343-41300
	Mechanical Permits
	$15,100

	3343-41400
	Sign Permits
	$700

	3343-41500
	Electrical Permits
	$23,000

	3434-48000
	Fire Department Permits
	$1,700

	3491-41100
	Planning Zoning Permits
	$200

	
	
	

	Licenses & Permits Total
	
	$305,200

	
	
	

	
	
	

	Code
	Revenue Source
	Amount

	3413-58000
	Misc/Returned Checks
	$100

	3431-41800 
	Police Controlled Sub State Excise Tax
	$500

	3434-49000
	Fire on Behalf Payments
	$12,400

	3612-48000
	Freedom Park Concessions
	$23,000

	3612-48100
	Bridge Street Center Concessions
	$2,400

	3612-48200
	East Eden Center Concessions
	$5,600

	3612-48300
	East Eden Pool Concessions
	$8,000

	3612-86000
	Pool Admissions
	$16,800

	3612-86100
	Building Use
	$16,000

	3612-86200
	Field Use & Lights
	$5,600

	3711-58000
	G/F Return Check Fee
	$100

	3831-49000
	Interest:  Checking
	$20,000

	3831-49100
	Interest:  Temporary Investments
	$115,000

	3831-49500
	Interest:  NC Cash Mgt. Trust
	$286,000

	3831-49700
	Interest:  Powell Bill Funds
	$10,000

	3831-49900
	Eden PD/Forfeiture Interest
	$1,200

	3836-82000
	Sale of Fixed Assets
	$5,000

	3839-89000
	Miscellaneous Revenue
	$4,000

	3991-99100
	Fund Balance Appropriated
	$404,500

	3991-99200
	Fund Balance Appropriated – Emergency Communications
	$76,000

	
	
	

	Use of Money & Property Total
	
	$1,012,200

	
	
	

	Code
	Revenue Source
	Amount

	3190-19100
	Occupancy Tax
	$65,000

	3231-31000
	Local Option Sales Taxes
	$850,000

	3232-31000
	½ Cent Sales Taxes
	$719,100

	3233-31000
	½ Cent Sales Taxes
	$715,000

	3234-31000
	½ Cent Sales Taxes
	$494,700

	3322-31000
	Wine & Beer Taxes
	$73,400

	3324-31000
	Utilities Franchise Taxes
	$756,200

	3325-33000
	Powell Bill: State Street Aid
	$542,200

	3335-32000
	County Grants: Fire Department
	$2,400

	3336-33000
	County Grants: School Resource Officer
	$82,200

	3451-35000
	NCDOT Sidewalk Grant 
	$35,000

	3612-48400
	Recreation Grant/Senior Center
	$5,500

	3837-89000
	ABC Revenues 
	$105,500

	3837-89100
	ABC Revenues:  Law Enforcement
	$3,100

	
	
	

	Other Agencies Revenues Total
	
	$4,449,300

	
	
	

	Code
	Revenue Source
	Amount

	3412-41000
	Other Departmental Revenues
	$2,500

	3431-41000
	Police Revenue:  Dog Fines
	$400

	3431-41100
	Police Security Charges
	$42,000

	3431-41200
	Police Security Fringe Benefit Charges
	$8,000

	3431-41300
	Court Costs
	$8,000

	3431-41400
	Parking Violations
	$1,000

	3431-41500
	Police Fingerprinting Charges
	$600

	3431-41600
	Police Department: Sale of Materials
	$200

	3431-41700
	Police Revenue
	$600

	3431-84000
	Police Department Restitution
	$1,300

	3434-41000
	Outside Fire Protection Charges
	$8,400

	3435-82000
	Engineering Testing Fees
	$3,000

	3451-41100
	Curb Cuts & Driveway Pipe
	$3,000

	3451-81000
	Street Mowing
	$4,200

	3491-40000
	Planning Dept. Nuisance Fees
	$50,000

	3491-41000
	Planning Department Applications
	$800

	3491-41600
	Planning: Code Compliance Ins.
	$1,500

	3491-81000
	Planning Department Sale of Materials
	$100

	3491-84400
	Comm. Appearance Projects Revenue 
	$2,000

	3612-41000
	Non-city User’s Fees
	$7,500

	3612-41100
	League Entrance Fees
	$14,300

	3612-41200
	Recreation Dept. Revenue: Lesson
	$1,500

	3612-86400
	Recreation Dept. Miscellaneous
	$7,000

	3612-87000
	Fuel Purchases – County Agencies
	$19,000

	3839-49900
	Cash Discounts Earned
	$300

	
	
	

	Charges for Current Services
	
	$187,200

	
	
	

	
	
	

	Code
	Revenue Source
	Amount

	3471-41100
	Residential Fees – Solid Waste
	$751,400

	3471-41101
	Commercial Fees – Solid Waste
	$450,000

	3471-81000
	Sale of Material/Scrap – Solid Waste
	$17,000

	3471-81100
	Recycling Income – Solid Waste
	$21,400

	3471-81200
	Sale of Compost/Mulch–Solid Waste
	$3,200

	3471-81400
	Demolition – Abatement
	$6,300

	
	
	

	Total Solid Waste Revenue
	
	$1,249,300

	
	
	

	General Fund Revenue Total
	
	$13,055,300


Section 4:  
That for said fiscal year there is hereby appropriated out of the Self Insured Insurance Fund the following:

	Code

	Department
	Appropriation

	4145-18300
	Group Insurance Fixed Cost
	$376,600

	4145-30000
	Claims
	$1,267,900

	
	
	

	Self Insured Insurance Fund Total
	
	$1,644,500


Section 5: 
It is estimated that the following Self Insured Insurance Fund Revenues will be available during the fiscal year beginning July 1, 2008 and ending June 30, 2009, to meet the foregoing Self Insured Insurance Fund Appropriations:

	Code
	Revenue Source
	Amount

	3351-01000
	Charges to other Funds/GF
	$1,257,200

	3351-03000
	Charges to Other Funds/W/S
	$363,600

	3351-07700
	Charges to Other Funds/Pension
	$7,600

	3831-49000
	Interest:  Checking Acct.
	$5,400

	3839-83000
	Refunds
	$5,000

	3839-84000
	COBRA Premium Reimbursement
	$5,700

	
	
	

	Self Insured Insurance Fund Total
	
	$1,644,500


Section 6: 
That for said fiscal year there is hereby appropriated out of the Emergency Communications Fund the following:

	Code
	Department
	Appropriation

	4330-32100
	Telephone M/R
	$33,300

	4330-76000
	Lease Payments
	$133,100

	4330-77000
	Holding Account:  911 System Hardware/Software
	$14,100

	
	
	

	Emergency Comm. Fund Total
	
	$180,500


Section 7: 
It is estimated that the following Emergency Communications Revenues will be available during the fiscal year beginning July 1, 2008 and ending June 30, 2009, to meet the foregoing Emergency Communications Fund Appropriations:

	Code
	Revenue Source
	Amount

	3255-32000
	Wireless 911 Surcharge
	$108,000

	3255-33000
	Regular 911 Surcharge
	$63,000

	3831-49000
	Interest Checking
	$1,600

	3839-89010
	Contribution From General Fund
	$7,900

	
	
	

	Emergency Comm. Fund Total
	
	$180,500


Section 8: 
That for said fiscal year there is hereby appropriated out of the Water & Sewer Fund the following:

	Code
	Department
	Appropriation

	7110
	Water Resources
	$355,200

	7115
	Billing & Collections
	$351,700

	7120
	Water Filtration 
	$1,430,300

	7125
	Collection & Distribution
	$1,462,500

	7130
	Water Reclamation
	$1,799,800

	8120
	Water Construction
	$880,000

	8130
	Sewer Construction
	$270,400

	9920
	Special Appropriations
	$4,552,900

	9990
	Contingency
	$100,000

	
	
	

	Water & Sewer Fund Total
	
	$11,202,800


Section 9: 
It is estimated that the following Water & Sewer Fund Revenues will be available during the fiscal year beginning July 1, 2008 and ending June 30, 2009 to meet the foregoing Water & Sewer Fund Appropriations:

	Code
	Revenue Source
	Amount

	3336-34000
	Special Sewer Color Treatment Charges
	$345,000

	3362-51200
	Sale of Water
	$4,991,900

	3362-53000
	Leak Adjustments/Water
	$(12,000)

	3363-51300
	Sewer Service Charges
	$4,033,700

	3363-53000
	Leak Adjustments/Sewer
	$(20,000)

	3363-53900
	One-Time Pool Adj.
	$(500)

	3711-58000
	Miscellaneous Returned Checks
	$4,900

	3713-53000
	Pre-Treatment Charges
	$17,000

	3714-42000
	Water Service Application Fees
	$18,600

	3714-51000
	W/S Meter Tampering Fees
	$100

	3714-52000
	Reconnection Charges (lack of payment)
	$92,000

	3714-52200
	Water Taps
	$14,000

	3714-52300
	Sewer Taps
	$10,500

	3831-49000
	Interest:  Checking
	$84,000

	3831-49100
	Interest:  Temp. Investments
	$189,700

	3831-49600
	NC Rural Center Grant – Raw Water
	$350,000

	3832-63175
	Spec. Assessments W–Nat. Textiles
	$145,000

	3832-63176
	Spec. Assessments S-Nat. Textiles
	$155,000

	3834-86000
	Rent of Equipment
	$23,800

	3835-81000
	Sales of Materials
	$2,500

	3839-49900
	Cash Discount Earned
	$500

	3839-89000
	Miscellaneous Revenues
	$3,700

	3939-91000
	W/S Donation – Rockingham County
	$90,000

	3991-99200
	W/S Fund Balance Appropriated Loan Proceeds
	$663,400

	
	
	

	Water & Sewer Fund Total
	
	$11,202,800


Section 10: 
That for said fiscal year it is hereby appropriated out of the Capital Projects Municipal Park Fund the following:

	Code
	Department
	Appropriation

	6120-76000
	Municipal Park Principal Loan Payment
	$41,400

	6120-77000
	Municipal Park Interest Loan Payment
	$8,600

	
	
	

	Cap. Proj. Municipal Park Fund Total 
	
	$50,000


Section 11:
It is estimated that the following Capital Projects Municipal Park Fund Revenues will be during the fiscal year beginning July 1, 2008 and ending June 30, 2009 to meet the foregoing Capital Projects Municipal Park Fund Appropriations:

	Code
	Revenue Source
	Amount

	3984-01000
	Municipal Park Contribution From General Fund
	$50,000

	
	
	

	Cap. Proj. Municipal Park Fund Total
	
	$50,000


Section 12: 
That for said fiscal year there is hereby appropriated out of the Police Pension Fund the following:

	Code
	Department
	Appropriation

	4310-12900
	Separation Payments
	$191,500

	4310-18100
	FICA
	$14,700

	4310-19300
	Professional Services
	$500

	
	
	

	Police Pension Fund Total
	
	$206,700


Section 13: 
It is estimated that the following Police Pension Fund Revenues will be available during the fiscal year beginning July 1, 2008 and ending June 30, 2009 to meet the foregoing Police Pension Fund Appropriations:

	Code
	Revenue Source
	Amount

	3831-49000
	Interest:  Checking
	$2,600

	3981-99000
	Pension Fund – Fund Balance
	$204,100

	
	
	

	 Police Pension Fund Total
	
	$206,700


Section 14:
That for said fiscal year there is hereby appropriated out of the Runabout Travel Fund the following:  

	Code
	Revenue Source
	Appropriation

	9100-31200
	Runabout Travel Expense
	$31,000

	
	
	

	Runabout Travel Fund Total
	
	$31,000


Section 15:
It is estimated that the following Runabout Travel Fund Revenues will be available during the fiscal year beginning July 1, 2008 and ending June 30, 2009 to meet the foregoing appropriations: 
	Code
	Revenue Source
	Amount

	3612-84000
	Runabout Travel Fees
	$31,000

	
	
	

	Runabout Travel Fund Total
	
	$31,000


Section 16:
That for said fiscal year there is hereby appropriated out of the Historic Preservation Fund the following:  

	Code
	Revenue Source
	Appropriation

	9100-29900
	Historic Preservation Misc. Expense
	$600

	
	
	

	Historic Preservation Fund Total
	
	$600


Section 17:
 It is estimated that the following Historic Preservation Fund Revenues will be available during the fiscal year beginning July 1, 2008 and ending June 30, 2009 to meet the foregoing appropriations:  

	Code
	Revenue Source
	Amount

	3350-00100
	Historic Preservation/Book Sales
	$500

	3831-49000
	Consolidated Interest
	$100

	
	
	

	Historic Preservation Fund Total
	
	$600


Section 18:
That for said fiscal year it is hereby appropriated out of the Promotional Activities Fund the following:  

	Code
	Department
	Appropriation

	4135-77001
	Pottery Festival
	$4,000

	 
	 
	 

	Promotional Activities Fund Total
	
	$4,000


Section 19:
 It is estimated that the following Promotional Activities Fund Revenues will be available during the fiscal year beginning July 1, 2008 and ending June 30, 2009 to meet the foregoing appropriations:  

	Code
	Revenue Source
	Amount

	3491-00100
	Pottery Festival Donations
	$3,900

	3831-49000
	Promo Acct. Checking Interest
	$100

	
	
	

	Promotional Activities Fund Total
	
	$4,000


Section 20:
There is hereby levied for the fiscal year ending June 30, 2009 the following rate of taxes on each one hundred dollars ($100) assessed valuation of taxable property as listed as of January 2008 for the purpose of revenue, and in order to finance foregoing appropriations:

A GENERAL FUND (for the general expense incident to the proper government of City of Eden, North Carolina) TAX RATE of $0.620000 per hundred dollars ($100) of assessed valuation.

Such rates are based on an estimated total appraised value of property for the purpose of taxation of approximately $767,000,000 with an assessment ratio of 100% of appraised value.  Estimated collection rate of 97.50%.

Section 21:
The Tax and Service Rates section of the FY 2008-09 budget sets forth the applicable 


fees for the fiscal year beginning July 1, 2008 and ending July 30, 2009.

Section 22: 
Copies of this Budget Ordinance shall be furnished to the Director of Finance & Personnel and City Manager of the City of Eden, to be kept on file by them for their direction in the collection of revenues and expenditures of amounts appropriated.

Section 23: 
The City Manager, by authority of this ordinance, may transfer/reallocate between & within departments up to a maximum of ten percent (10%) of the moneys appropriated within any of the above stated funds, not including any transfers between funds.

Adopted this the 20th day of May, 2008








John E. Grogan








Mayor 

ATTEST:

Sheralene Thompson
Deputy City Clerk
Mayor Grogan called for a public hearing and asked Mr. Corcoran for his report. 

The City Manager, Mr. Brad Corcoran, explained that as each member of Council was aware the annual budget retreat was held this past year on Saturday, February 23, the proposed budget for next fiscal year was delivered to each member of Council on April 7th and on April 14th the City Council met at which time he presented a PowerPoint presentation on the upcoming budget.  Copies of that presentation were available for anyone who was interested.  He added that tonight’s public hearing has been advertised as required and the proposed budget ordinance was in the City Council’s notebooks for consideration.
Mayor Grogan asked if anyone was present who wished to make comments in favor or in opposition.    
Mr. Mark Stultz, 425 S. Hamilton Street, explained that Mr. Corcoran has said that the city has exhausted all other options on the five cent property tax increase but yet they were asking for a 3% wage increase across the board.  He stated that last year or a year before the city put in a 3% match on the employee’s 401K.  He asked if they were thinking about instituting maybe a hiring freeze.  
He stated that he knew that costs have gone up and in his household when prices go up they cut back and do without.  He stated that instead of salary increases they probably should be talking about salary cuts.  He pointed out that insurance costs could go up, co-pays could go up and where he worked they did not even have a 401K match anymore.  He stated that he had took pay cuts, his insurance has gone up and they do this to keep his company viable.  
He noted that the City Manager prides himself on no property tax increase for the last 8 or 9 years.  He asked if he thought water and sewer rates going up like they have were not the same.  The money may be used in a different manner, but the taxpayers feel the burden, especially fixed income tax payers.  He stated that they just want to know that the city feels their pain.  How can he say a raise for employees and raise the tax rate in the same breath.  
He pointed out that the Council’s main goal has been progress, that was all they ever hear, but progress does not always mean yes to everything the City Manager asks for.  The City Manager works for the City Council and the City Council works for the taxpayers of Eden.  It was the City Manager’s job to get the best for his employees, he understood that, but it was the City Council’s job to get the best for the citizens of Eden.  There should be some debates and arguments, which he was sure it has been, he just had not seen it in the paper, instead of them always saying yes to everything the City Manager wants.  
One more thing, he stated, when the Council raises rates for Water and Sewer or this property tax, they seem to always compare Eden to other cities and their cost.  Apparently the rising costs and sluggish revenue plaguing government and businesses nationwide did ignore Reidsville this year with no property tax increase.  He closed by stating that he just wished they could do something and thanked them for their time.

As no one else came forward, Mayor Grogan called the public hearing closed.  
Mayor Grogan commented that if he would go back and look at the past couple of years, he thought Mr. Stultz would see where tax rates have increased in other municipalities in the county, not this year, but if he would go back he thought he would see where others have increased.
Mr. Corcoran responded that first of all the staffing, Mr. Stultz may not be aware of the fact that Eden used to have 203 full-time employees.  After this budget was adopted, the city would have 181 full-time employees.  He explained that they have looked internally and have cut in terms of staff.  The 181 people will be the lowest staff level since before 1980.  He pointed out that also in the budget if you look at the budget message, there was an outline of three additional positions that will be eliminated through attrition as those people retire, which will take them down to 178 positions, so he thought that going from 203 full-time jobs to 178 full-time jobs did illustrate to the citizens that they have tried to look internally first.

Secondly as far as the water and sewer system, the infrastructure within their water and sewer system had been long ignored.  There was a comprehensive water and sewer master plan that was done several years ago that identified right at $100 million worth of needs.  The city’s rates were so low, actually one of the lowest of North Carolina and Virginia, that they were not even qualifying for any grants.  The City Council did just raise the water and sewer rates to a level that was equivalent to 1.2 percent of the median household income, which was the minimum requirement to entitle you to be eligible for grants.  The city was immediately awarded a $450,000 grant from the North Carolina Rural Center for our North Carolina Raw Water Supplemental Pumping Project.  If the City Council had not raised the rates they would not have been entitled to that grant.  
He added that he understood, he was (also) a taxpayer and paid just like everybody else and Mr. Stultz was right, he did pride himself in not recommending tax increases.  He offered to meet with him and go through the entire process that they did this year which brought the staff to this painful conclusion that this recommendation had to be made.  But he could assure him and everyone else that as a staff, they did look internally.  He explained that he was not talking about labor positions.  He noted that they used to have a Director of Finance and a Director of Personnel and they now have a Director of Finance and Personnel.  They used to have a Director of Municipal Services and they used to have a Director of Public Utilities.  They now have a Director of Environmental Services.  They used to have an Engineering Department that included the people who were there today, plus a licensed PE, today their Engineering Department was doing a magnificent job on their own without that licensed PE.  The staff works hard for the citizens and he thought it was important that all of them know that they do have an excellent staff, an excellent group of employees and they have looked internally.  

A motion was made by Council Member Tuggle seconded by Council Member Burnette to approve the FY 2008-2009 Budget and adopt the FY2008-2009 Budget Ordinance.  All Council Members present voted in favor of this motion.  
(b)  Consideration of zoning text amendment request and Ordinance to amend the Board of Adjustment, Definitions and Enforcement sections of the Zoning Ordinance to allow for Shelters for the Homeless and Shelter, Temporary.  Request submitted by the Planning Board.  ZONING CASE Z-08-02. 
At the regular April, 2008, meeting the Council scheduled this public hearing to hear comments regarding a zoning text amendment request filed by the Planning Board.  The request was to amend the Board of Adjustment, Definitions and Enforcement sections of the City of Eden Zoning Ordinance to allow for Shelters for the Homeless and Shelter, Temporary.

The Planning and Inspections Department recommends approval of the text amendment request.   At the April regular meeting, the Planning Board voted to recommend that the City Council approve this request.

Mayor Grogan noted that this item had been pulled from the agenda.
(c)   Consideration of a zoning map amendment request and Ordinance to rezone 
property at 303 W. Meadow Road from Residential-20 to Business-General.  
Request submitted by William R. Cresenzo.   ZONING CASE Z-08-03.  
At a regular meeting in April, the Council scheduled this public hearing to hear comments regarding a zoning map amendment request filed by William R. Cresenzo, Sr.  The request is to rezone property at the intersection of Meadow Road and Monticello Street from Residential-20 to Business-General.

The Planning and Inspections Department recommends approval of the map amendment request.   At their April regular meeting, the Planning Board voted to recommend that the City Council approve this request.
Mayor Grogan called for a public hearing and asked Mrs. Stultz for her report. 

Mrs. Stultz explained that the request is to rezone approximately .57 acres from Residential-20 to Business General. The R-20 district is established as a district in which the principal use of the land is single family residences. The BG district is generally located on the fringe of the central business districts and along major radial highways leading out of the city. The principal use of the land is for dispensing retail goods and services to the community and to provide space for wholesaling and warehousing activities. Because these commercial areas are subject to public view and are important to the economy of the area, they shall have ample parking, controlled traffic movement and suitable landscaping.

The subject parcel is located along Meadow Road, a major corridor within the city. The property to the north and northeast contains a single family residential neighborhood. Across Monticello Street to the east are two vacant residential parcels along Meadow Road. To the west of the subject property is a small strip center with several service oriented businesses, with other commercial uses to the west and southwest. Across Meadow Road to the south is Business General property containing a church activity center. The subject property contains a single family residence.

Based upon the character of the area, the location along a major corridor, and the business uses in the area, staff recommends in favor of the request. 

Mayor Grogan asked if anyone was present who wished to make comments in favor or in opposition of this request.  As no one came forward, he called the public hearing closed.  

A motion was made by Council Member Ellis seconded by Council Member Carter to approve the request.  All Council Members present voted in favor of this motion.  
(d)   Consideration of offers submitted by banks in response to the City’s request for proposals for an installment financing agreement pursuant to N.C.G.S. Section 160A-20 in the principal amount of $8,103,755 for the purpose of financing the 
cost of the Water Pressure Improvements, Waterline Upgrade Improvements, Sewer Rehabilitation Improvements, Raw Water Supplemental Pumping Project, Water Construction Improvements, Sewer Construction Improvements, Greenways Project, and the Downtown Revitalization Project.  
The City needs to proceed with private placement financing for the Water Pressure Improvements Project, the Waterline Upgrade Improvements Project, the Sewer Rehabilitation Improvements Project, the Raw Water Supplemental Pumping Project, the Water Construction Improvements Project, the Sewer Construction Upgrade Project, the Greenways Project, and the Downtown Revitalization Project.

On April 21, 2008 a Request for Proposals was sent to several banks.  The installment purchase financing is preferable due to the reasonable upfront cost, and the shorter time frame to complete.  Bank of America has met all contract specifications.  

Given all the different criteria, it is recommended that the City of Eden accept the Bank of America’s proposal dated April 25, 2008. The sums to fall due under the contract are adequate and not excessive for the proposed purpose because the payments are amortized over 15 years at an interest rate not to exceed 3.58%, yielding semi-annual payments of $351,467.97.  It is anticipated that the payments will be paid through water and sewer revenues and a portion of general fund revenues.

Bank



Interest Rate

Bank of America  

3.58% 

RBC Bank     


3.71%

BB&T



3.81%

Sun Trust Bank 


4.57%

First Citizens Bank 

4.71%

Mayor Grogan called for a public hearing and asked Mrs. McMichael for her report. 

Mrs. Tammie McMichael, Director of Finance and Human Resources, explained that this agreement was for the principal amount of $8,103,755 for the purpose of financing the cost of the water pressure improvements, the waterline upgrade improvements, the sewer rehabilitation improvements, raw water supplemental pumping project, the water construction improvements project, the sewer construction improvements, the Greenways project and the downtown revitalization project.
Mayor Grogan asked who the low bidder was.

Mrs. McMichael replied that it was Bank of America with an interest rate of 3.58%.  

Mayor Grogan asked if those funds would be drawn out over a period of time.  

Mrs. McMichael replied that they have a reimbursement resolution in place for each of the projects listed and as those expenditures take place, some of the projects such as the Greenways have already been expended, so they would actually we reimbursing the General Fund for those expenses.

Council Member Tuggle stated that of course he knew that interest rates were low, but he was curious about the origination fee, which was a little bit higher than some of the others.  Also, he asked if the terms of the payments were a little different and how did she determine (that).  Did she look at the long term effects of the whole loan, the lowest bid overall, in her final analysis, all of these things put together.

Mrs. McMichael replied that they did and if he would remember last year when they went through the same process, they were concerned about what the interest rates were going to do.  They were very fortunate at that time to get a fairly low interest rate as well, with no prepayment penalty, and then when you look at the long term obviously one year later, where the interest rate really had not changed that much, with a 3.58% interest rate, you can pretty much guarantee within 5 years it was not going to get a whole lot better than that, so long term there would be no advantage to try to prepay that, it would be to their advantage to keep their cash flow available to them rather than try to pay that loan off.
Council Member Tuggle questioned even with the higher origination fee.  

Mrs. McMichael replied that with the higher origination fee, they were getting that and they did an amortization scale with that to see what the pay back amount would be and they could see that on the actual excel spreadsheet that was before them.  The total principal and interest of that particular loan if they paid up the term, the 15 years, would be $10,544,039.  So therefore, long term that was going to be the better financing for the city.

Mayor Grogan asked if anyone was present who wished to make comments in favor or in opposition of this request.  As no one came forward, he called the public hearing closed.  

A motion was made by Council Member Tuggle seconded by Council Member Ellis to approve the request.  All Council Members present voted in favor of this motion.  
REQUESTS AND PETITIONS OF CITIZENS:
No one came forward to speak at this time.
UNFINISHED BUSINESS:
(a)   Adoption of an Ordinance and Order to Close a Portion of River Drive. 
Mrs. Stultz explained that this was approved last month; this was just a motion to approve the ordinance.  

A motion was made by Council Member Epps seconded by Council Member Carter to approve and adopt the ordinance.  All Council Members present voted in favor of this motion.  
(b)   Adoption of an Ordinance and Order to Close Portions of Frank Cherry Street. 
Mrs. Stultz explained that this was also approved last month; this was just a motion to approve the ordinance.  

A motion was made by Council Member Turner seconded by Council Member Burnette to approve and adopt the ordinance.  All Council Members present voted in favor of this motion.  
(c) Approval and adoption of a Resolution Supporting an Extension of the NC Highway 14 Designation Southward Along US 29 (By-Pass) to the Current NC 87 Interchange Which is South of Reidsville and Installation of Signage Along NC 87/Freeway Drive, Barnes Street and US 29 South of Reidsville Advising Traffic of this New Route To Eden.
NORTH CAROLINA
CITY OF EDEN
RESOLUTION SUPPORTING  AN EXTENSION OF THE NC HIGHWAY 14 DESIGNATION SOUTHWARD ALONG US 29 (BY-PASS) TO THE CURRENT NC 87 INTERCHANGE WHICH IS SOUTH OF REIDSVILLE AND INSTALLATION OF SIGNAGE ALONG NC 87/FREEWAY DRIVE, BARNES STREET AND US-29 SOUTH OF REIDSVILLE ADVISING TRAFFIC OF THIS NEW ROUTE TO EDEN.
WHEREAS, the current route for NC Highway 87 carries traffic from Burlington (and Greensboro) North through Reidsville along Freeway Drive, then West through Wentworth and then North again to Eden; and,

WHEREAS, this current route often brings automobile traffic and heavy truck traffic traveling to Eden in conflict with local traffic in Reidsville and Wentworth entering and exiting commercial establishments as well as local schools; and

WHEREAS, this current route for through traffic to Eden is time-consuming, wasteful of fuel and results in needless congestion and delays for both through traffic and competing local traffic; and,

WHEREAS, the proposed new designation extending NC Highway 14 South of Reidsville would apprise traffic bound for Eden traveling northward from Burlington (and Greensboro) of a simpler route along present US 29 (By-Pass) to NC 14, and then North along 14 into Eden; and

WHEREAS, this proposed route would reduce confusion for inexperienced truckers and other visitors to Eden, save fuel, reduce pollution, improve safety and avoid unnecessary traffic through Reidsville and Wentworth as well as facilitate convenient access to Eden along a safer and more direct path for Eden bound traffic through the County along present US 29 (By-Pass) and NC Highway 14; and

WHEREAS, a recent study by the North Carolina Department of Transportation indicates that the designation of this proposed route would not lower the level of funding and service for the current roadway of NC 87 which leads through Reidsville along Freeway Drive and through the Town of Wentworth.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the Eden City Council that the North Carolina Department of Transportation is hereby requested:

1. To extend the current designation of NC Highway 14 be southward along US 29 (By-Pass) to the current NC 87 Interchange which is south of Reidsville; and,

2. To install signage along NC 87/Freeway Drive, Barnes Street, and NC 29 South of Reidsville advising traffic of this new route to Eden.

This the 20th day of May, 2008

____________________


John E. Grogan


Mayor

ATTEST:

________________

Sheralene Thompson
Deputy City Clerk
A motion was made by Council Member Epps seconded by Council Member Carter to approve and the resolution.  All Council Members present voted in favor of this motion.  
NEW BUSINESS:   

(a) Request to adopt an ordinance for the demolition of a structure at 627 Fieldcrest Road under the City of Eden Human Habitation Ordinance.  (Kelly Stultz, Planning & Inspections)  

The City of Eden Human Habitation Standards Ordinance and the enabling legislation permit the City Council, upon adoption of an Ordinance, to order the repair or demolition of the structure.  An estimate for the demolition of the structure on this property is $2,100.00.  Once the demolition is done at the City’s expense, actions can be taken to recoup the funds in the same manner as the collection of special assessments.  The City Council was asked to adopt an Ordinance for the demolition of the subject property.

Mrs. Stultz presented a slideshow of the subject property and explained that since 2006 they have been working with the property owners to try to get them to repair the house to no avail.  

A motion was made by Council Member Ellis seconded by Council Member Turner/Tuggle to approve and adopt the ordinance for demolition.  All Council Members present voted in favor of this motion.  
(b) Request to adopt an ordinance for the demolition of a structure at 214 Matthews Street under the City of Eden Human Habitation Ordinance.  (Kelly Stultz, Planning & Inspections)
The City of Eden Human Habitation Standards Ordinance and the enabling legislation permit the City Council, upon adoption of an Ordinance, to order the repair or demolition of the structure.  An estimate for the demolition of the structure on this property is $1,300.00.  Once the demolition is done at the City’s expense, actions can be taken to recoup the funds in the same manner as the collection of special assessments.  The City Council was asked to adopt an Ordinance for the demolition of the subject property.

Mrs. Stultz also presented a slideshow of this subject property and explained that they have also made an effort to try to get the property owner to make the improvements and to salvage the house.  As they can see, that has not happened.  They checked it again this week just to make sure and there has been no evidence of any improvement.  She added that the residents of that neighborhood have been complaining about it for years.

Council Member Tuggle commented that he had gone over there the other day looking at all of these houses.  That was a nice area and if he were a resident there he would be very upset if he had to live beside these types of things.  Certainly the city needed to take the responsibility to make sure the owners take care of the property.  

Mr. Benjamin Adams, 1309 Forest Road, stated that he owned that property.  He explained that at the time that they wanted him to go in to do the improvements he had a lot of sickness in his family.  He explained that his niece was dying so he could not really get enough time to do the improvement.  He added that he had gotten started on one of the houses.

Mayor Grogan asked if he had a dialog with Mrs. Stultz on this about the family situation.
Mr. Adams replied no, but at the time his sister was going through a hard time and he really did not get back with Mrs. Stultz.  He was traveling back and forth to Baptist Hospital helping his sister out as much as he could.  Her daughter died the first week of March, but he did not think there will be a problem for him to upgrade that property.

Mrs. Stultz explained that Mr. Adams came into their office in January 25th of this year.  On that date he acknowledged the receipt of the papers in September that were sent out and he promised to make the repairs by April 18, 2008, and it has not been done.

Council Member Tuggle asked how much time he would need to be done to these houses, because they were eyesores.  If you had a nice house and you were close by you really just would not want that next door.  He asked how long it would take to get it in shape and make it acceptable to the neighbors.

Mr. Adams replied he would need 90 days.

Council Member Ellis asked what he used these properties for to which Mr. Adams replied that he was fixing them back up to rent.

Council Member Ellis asked if they had been rental property before to which Mr. Adams replied yes.
Mrs. Stultz added that they had the hearing on October 26, 2007.  Mr. Adams received paperwork in September and he has been in the office.

Council Member Epps questioned if he owned the house next to it as well to which Mr. Adams replied that he owned 214 and 216.
Council Member Ellis asked Mr. Adams if the Council gave him 90 days to do this, was he going to get them right to which Mr. Adams replied yes.  Council Member Ellis explained that it would be August to which Mr. Adams indicated that he understood.
Mayor Grogan asked what it would cost Mr. Adams and if he had the money to get it done.
Mr. Adams replied that he had the money now, but at the time he did not because he was helping his sister, going back and forth to Baptist.  

Council Member Epps asked Mr. Adams if he understood that if they extended this to August and he did not have it done, they would do this again to which Mr. Adams replied yes.
Council Member Carter commented that there were two houses on one lot.  He asked if he wanted to fix both houses or maybe do away with one, so it would ease up on his pocketbook a little bit.

Mr. Adams replied that he would say he would do away with 214 because he had a permit to tear it down.

Council Member Tuggle stated that he thought they should give him 90 days on one house.

A motion was made by Council Member Epps seconded by Council Member Tuggle to approve and adopt the ordinance for demolition.  All Council Members present voted in favor of this motion.  
(c) Request to adopt an ordinance for the demolition of a structure at 216 Matthews Street under the City of Eden Human Habitation Ordinance.  (Kelly Stultz, Planning & Inspections)
The City of Eden Human Habitation Standards Ordinance and the enabling legislation permit the City Council, upon adoption of an Ordinance, to order the repair or demolition of the structure.  An estimate for the demolition of the structure on this property is $1,300.00.  Once the demolition is done at the City’s expense, actions can be taken to recoup the funds in the same manner as the collection of special assessments.  The City Council was asked to adopt an Ordinance for the demolition of the subject property.

Mayor Grogan asked Mr. Adams if he was going to have this house where people can live in it to which Mr. Adams replied yes.
Mrs. Stultz added that he had to.  She explained that Council Member Tuggle suggested that he get it to where it was not a nuisance to this neighborhood but in order to meet the ordinance requirements, he has to get it livable, to meet all the code requirements, and this has been going on since last fall.

Council Member Tuggle stated that the thing was, if they were saying 90 days, they know at the end of 90 days if it was not up to code and not where it was supposed to be that would be the end of it and he thought Mr. Adams understands that.  He added that he had known Mr. Adams for a long time and he thought they should give him 90 days to get it up to code and where it should be.  
Council Member Burnette asked that if they come back in 90 days and this has not been done, then what would be the procedure.
Mrs. Stultz replied that they would have another 30 days that they would have to wait once they all adopt an ordinance before it could be demolished.  Mr. Adams also needed to remember that because it was a rental house, he can only do some of the construction.  The trade work, mechanical, plumbing and electrical will have to be done by a licensed contractor.  Mr. Adams could not do that himself unless it was a house he was going to live in.
Mr. Adams commented that he already knew that.
Mayor Grogan asked if he knew that at the end of 90 days if he had it half done and this Council says they were going to take it down…to which Mr. Adams replied that he understood.
A motion was made by Council Member Tuggle seconded by Council Member Ellis to allow the property owner 90 days to comply with the city code.  
Council Member Ellis commented that it would be around August 20th.

Action on the motion was as follows:  All Council Members present voted in favor of this motion.  
(d) Adoption of a Resolution to Open a New Portion of River Drive.  (Kelly Stultz, Planning & Inspections)
RESOLUTION TO OPEN 

A NEW PORTION OF RIVER DRIVE

BE IT HEREBY RESOLVED by the City Council of the City of Eden, North Carolina, that pursuant to the provisions of Section 160A-296 of the North Carolina General Statutes, the City Council of the City of Eden, North Carolina, does hereby open and dedicate for public use the following portion of River Drive located on property owned by the City of Eden within it’s city limits:

BEGINNING at an iron stake in the south property line of Eden Water Works, LLC (Deed Book 1158, Page 1835), said iron being South 88 deg. 39 min. 43 sec. West 16.28 feet from an existing iron stake marking the southwest corner of Eden Water Works, LLC; and running from said point of beginning along a new line, South 44 deg. 42 min. 15 sec. East 120.00 feet to an iron stake; thence South 14 deg. 42 min. 14 sec. East 244.60 feet to an iron stake; thence a new line, South 15 deg. 17 min. 46 sec. West 120.00 feet to an iron stake in the eastern right of way of River Drive; thence North 14 deg. 42 min. 14 sec. West passing an iron stake at 120.00 feet and a point at 332.45 feet, a total distance of 452.45 feet to an iron stake, the POINT AND PLACE OF BEGINNING, and being all of that property designated as 0.48 acre labeled “Proposed Pace & Dyer to City of Eden For 60’ R/W” all as shown on a plat entitled “Plat of Survey Showing Smith River Greenway Easement for City of Eden, Leaksville Township, Rockingham county, North Carolina,” Sheet 2 of 2, dated September 7, 2005, with last revision dated May 11, 2007, by C. E. Robertson & Associates, P.C. Professional Land Surveyor, and recorded in Map Book 62, Page 4, Rockingham County Registry, to which reference is hereby made for more particularity in description.


APPROVED, ADOPTED AND EFFECTIVE, this 20th day of May, 2008.

CITY OF EDEN

By:                                                                          








     
John E. Grogan, Mayor

ATTEST:

_____________________________________                                                                 

Sheralene S. Thompson, CMC

Deputy City Clerk  

A motion was made by Council Member Epps seconded by Council Member Tuggle to adopt the resolution.  All Council Members present voted in favor of this motion.  
(e) Consideration and adoption of an Annexation Report.  (Kelly Stultz, Planning & Inspections)
A motion was made by Council Member Tuggle seconded by Council Member Ellis to adopt the Annexation Report.  All Council Members present voted in favor of this motion.  
(f) Consideration of appointments for Tree Board (Ward 6) and Community Appearance Commission (Ward 3).  (Kelly Stultz, Planning & Inspections)
The following positions are vacant on the City Boards and Commissions. We respectfully request that you consider these appointments at the May City Council meeting.  
Tree Board: Ward 6 - Vacant

Community Appearance Commission:  Ward 3 - Vacant

A motion was made by Council Member Ellis seconded by Council Member Turner to approve the nomination of Council Member Myott (Ward 3) of Ms. Toni Reece to the Community Appearance Commission.  All Council Members present voted in favor of this motion.  
(g) Appeal on Nuisance Violation for 1011 Center Church Road – Douglas Floyd Osborne by Albert Osborne.

Based upon a citizen complaint and staff inspection, a nuisance notice was sent to the property owner at 1011 Center Church Road owned by Douglas Floyd Osborne.  Mr. Osborne appealed the determination that there was a nuisance on his property.  The staff recommends that this appeal be denied.

Mr. Albert Osborne explained that he was speaking to the difference in the point of view with a lot of people.  He stated that he had lived at this property for over 50 years.  It bordered Maple, Cedar and Center Church and on the back side of it was an apartment building and a single family dwelling.  What was considered a nuisance to some people was a valued asset to others.  Hay would be referred to some people as domestic grass.  Hay was grown to a level of between 3.5’ to 5’ high.  Domestic grass in the city must be grown by choice to 12”.  Twelve inches was not tall enough to grow a flower, not tall enough to grow a tomato plant, not tall enough to grow anything that you would grow that was not basically a ground running vegetable plant.  A cucumber plant would grow there and produce cucumbers but you could not put a runner up, a squash plant would not do that either. 
Mrs. Stultz placed an aerial view of the subject property up for the City Council to see.

Mr. Osborne explained that the little top red square was what he would call a domestic garden.  It was not used by him; it was used by his neighbor.  On the left hand side was a platted vegetation barrier.  Large trees were planting by Fleming Realtors to block the view between the housing and the apartment building when the second unit of the apartment was built.  As you see there, the darkened part was thick plantings, large boxwoods, which culvert or close off the plantings from the neighbors.  On the Maple Street side, basically you have what used to be and in his opinion was still a pasture.  Where ponies were raised and where ponies and horses were allowed to graze.  There was no fence there now, but there was a fence there for over 30 years and he helped take the fence down because it was so bad.  

On the front going down to the road there was a hill that goes up to the house that he lived in.  It was his brother’s house and he noted that he did not own any of this property; he was only in a sense speaking for his brother tonight.  He spoke for himself, Albert M. Osborne and explained that he was the son of D. Floyd Osborne and Elizabeth Osborne and that was who he was speaking for.

Mr. Osborne continued explained that the grass or the hay was very visible.  If he stood in the middle of Center Church Road and looked up, he would see what appears to be very tall grass, four feet high in that area.  This tract was over three acres.  The city ordinance says that this lot, in order to meet the code as he understood it, and he might be wrong, he was not an attorney, you have to mow 25’ in a perimeter around your property, 360 degrees around your property.  That means if you have a border on one part of the property, you still have to mow 25’ in.  It did not matter whether it was a solid 25’ wall in there; you still have to….come in 25 feet.  If you mow this property it would cost the person who mowed it conservatively $150 to $200 out of pocket, if an individual does it, but if the city does it might be a little higher, and he was not being critical, but anytime you let somebody else handle your things sometimes it would be higher.  If you cut hay on it and sell it, you can bale about 50 bales of hay.  He explained that he had talked to three people today and two of them were city employees.  They said that hay had cost them $4.50 a bale.  He stated that he had talked with a man at a produce stand here and he said that straw, not hay, but straw in October would cost him $3.95.  He noted that was the kind of grass that you use to do hay rides in, animals did not eat it.  
He explained that his contention was that this was a resource.  There were places in the city that grass was this tall and it was in very public areas in the city.  There was one on at least one major thoroughfare connecting the Leaksville area with Highway 14, which was about 2.5’ high.  It was about a three or four acre tract, and he was not saying it looked bad, it was further down on the ground, when you look at it from up on top of the hill, and he asked them to also consider, he lived up on top of the hill.  He did not see the grass from the bottom of the hill normally.  He knew it was there and he knew what it looked like from the bottom of the hill, he saw it from the top looking down.  To him, it looks pretty and looks like a meadow.

He stated that these were not mentioned in the complaint, but he had removed from the property an old washing machine, an old freezer, books, shelving, a steel sewing machine weighing 700 pounds, an old lawn mower, a down spout, an aluminum camper shell and a grill stand.

He pointed out that he could have a goat, a cow or a pony grazing there and it would not be against city ordinance, he did not think, because what he would call his old garage building was still there, it was partially torn down but it was still there and it has been used as a barrier to his backyard, so it was still there and he thought it would qualify, even if it was run down, as a shelter for animals.  
One of the early men that came into this area was a surveyor named William Byrd.  He said this was the wonderful land of Eden.  He asked them if they thought a lawnmower was there in 1728 when he stood on top of that hill.  Did they think the grass was cut to within a foot of the ground, he did not think so.  Now, there might have been a horse out there.  He knew for a fact, because his Mama told him and she did not lie to him much that those trees were 250 years old, that was how long this property has been agricultural land.  He asked if they needed to change it this second.  It had been declared a nuisance and it had been mowed by the city many times, but the 25’ around the perimeter of this was the size of a residential lot.  That was what the city will take from them if they cause them to mow that perimeter, but if they choose to do that, could they make them in compliance with the ordinance and mow the 25’ perimeter and not mow anything else.  He pointed out that the yard would be worse, it would cost less for him he hoped, he did not know it might cost exactly the same, or not for him, for him because his brother works as a volunteer worker for Hampton Heights….Mayor Grogan commented that at this time they would listen to Mrs. Stultz.

Mrs. Stultz explained that this was a piece of property that they have had continued complaints based on the condition of the grounds.  You can see and from the last revision that they did to the nuisance ordinance, when they did that more than two acres, with a 25’ back, this thing when you combine the whole property was in excess of 5 acres.  Now they could go out, based on the ordinance and mow what was between the pink line and the blue line and back here because it was narrow enough and between these residences, they could mow all of this.  What Mr. Osborne deems as a pasture they could only mow this little strip.  She noted that they could see if you ride out there where down along here the city has mowed the right of way, they can only mow back 25’.  It was repeated, he owed the city money from the times previously.  They have had complaints in recent days about the garage that was up there as it was sort of tumbling.  Mr. Osborne was  right in some sense when they mow 25’ back it was not going to do a whole lot for the appearance but they were the rules and the neighbors have complained.

Council Member Burnette commented that Mr. Osborne said this was a hay field.  He stated that in his recollections, when he was cutting hay, it was about past the time to cut hay.  He asked when he had planned to cut it.
Mr. Osborne, speaking away from the microphone, replied that he had talked with two people and it was hard to find people now who cut square bales.  He had talked to people that sell it, at least two of them.  This can be cut at any time; he thought it was probably high enough now…

Council Member Burnette pointed out that once it seeds out it was no good.

Mr. Osborne suggested that it could be considered straw to which Council Member Burnette stated that this was not straw.

Mr. Osborne stated that even if you bale it…you will still come out much cheaper…because (inaudible) if he had a two foot tomato plant, every time that tomato plant got 3 feet, somebody came along and cut it down, he would not have a whole lot of confidence that he would be able to get tomatoes off of this plant.  If he knew that it got to be 3.5’ he would be prepared to cut it at 3.5 feet.

Council Member Ellis asked when he last baled that field to which Mr. Osborne replied that it had been probably 4 or 5 years.  The last time they baled it they got about 51 bales…to which Council Member Ellis asked when he last cut it himself.

Mr. Osborne replied that he did not know that he had ever cut that whole field.  What he considered to be the yard was a different situation.  He currently did not own a truck, a car, he had a lawnmower that did not run…it has been cut…

Mayor Grogan thanked Mr. Osborne but explained that they were talking about the lot.  He asked if anyone else on Council had questions.

Mrs. Stultz commented that Mr. Osborne makes a very eloquent argument but what they were really talking about here was whether this piece of property was in violation of this ordinance and that was what he was appealing and in her opinion he was [in violation].

Mr. Osborne questioned if it would be the 25’ perimeter to which Mrs. Stultz replied yes.

Council Member Burnette added that if he was going to cut the hay then the rest would come down too.

Mayor Grogan asked if he had arrangements to pay for all of this and how much he owed the city now.

Mr. Osborne replied that he owed $60 for a lot on Peter Hill.  He did not own this property, he lived there.  He added that he would help him [his brother] pay it.  He also added that he knew that he owed the city some money, but he thought the last time the city mowed this field, they violated their own ordinance.  They did not cut it 25’ they cut the whole field. 

Mayor Grogan explained that Mrs. Stultz’s recommendation was that this was a nuisance and the Council should deny the appeal.

The City Attorney added that was correct, they should deny the appeal and approve the order.
Council Member Ellis explained to Mr. Osborne that he was not the only one here who has had this brought before him.  There were a lot of people in the city that the area has been called a nuisance.  He added that he understood what he was talking about [with] the history of it, but what the ordinance says, they did not have a lot to go with in this day and time.

A motion was made by Council Member Burnette seconded by Council Member Turner to deny the appeal and approve the ordinance.  All Council Members present voted in favor of this motion.  
REPORTS FROM STAFF:
A. Monthly Financial Report 

Financial Report
A motion was made by Council Member Epps seconded by Council Member Burnette to accept the Financial Report.  All Council Members present voted in favor of this motion.  
B. Finance & Human Resources - No Report
C. Environmental Services - No Report
D. Engineering

Fieldcrest Road Truck Route

At the March 18, 2008 regularly scheduled council meeting, city council requested that we look into the possibility of removing the truck route from Fieldcrest Road and relocating it to Meadow Road. As we began to notify some of the local industries and business owners along Fieldcrest Road and Main Street to discuss the issue, we received strong opposition towards relocating the truck route. We learned that there were prior traffic problems not only at the Fieldcrest Road and Main Street intersection but also at the Meadow Road and Main Street intersection in front of the Railroad Cafe. We have also been informed that we may loose one of the city’s largest employers if the truck route is removed from Fieldcrest Road.

Based on the opposition we received and the potential impact that it could have on the City, we are recommending that the truck route remain open on Fieldcrest Road.

Council Member Tuggle stated that he knew they have discussed this at length and he had actually been there when they talked about moving the road from one side to the other.  He asked if that was still going to take place.

Mrs. Tammy Amos, Engineering, replied yes and explained that right now the NCDOT have their engineers looking into the repairs that need to be made and also they were working on putting a contract out to make the necessary repairs.  Once those repairs were made the NCDOT will go forth with the recommendation made back in March to relocate the traffic lanes to shift them and relocate the parking to the other side.

Council Member Tuggle asked if she thought that road bed was strong enough to handle the trucks without running into the same problem.  He knew that when he was down there and they were talking before, there was a waterline that runs under the roadway, so they were shifting it over away from the waterline.  He asked if she thought that road bed was strong enough to handle the trucks without getting into the same situation.

Mrs. Amos replied that the only thing they have to go on was the fact that was where the traffic lanes were located prior to seven years ago and they did not have the problem back then.

Council Member Ellis asked if those parking areas would be the same size as Washington Street to which Mrs. Amos replied that she thought before they just had it boxed off kind of like now on the north side.  They could go in and actually paint in separate parking spaces if that was what the Council wanted.  She added that she had not discussed that with Mike Mills (NCDOT) to ask them how they intend to do it, because they will be responsible for the pavement markings.  She thought that previously it was just blocked off.

Council Member Burnette asked if that was traditionally the residential method of parking to which Mrs. Amos replied that was what it was now on the opposite side.

A motion was made by Council Member Epps seconded by Council Member Burnette to accept the recommendation.  All Council Members present voted in favor of this motion.  

Water Improvement Projects

Landmark or its subcontractors have finished most of the work on the tank, although there are a few items that will not be done until after painting is completed.  Painting of the tank bowl should begin in the next several days by Utility Services, Inc.  Norris Construction is installing a 16” WL that will connect the original “Miller” 24” WL to piping that was stubbed out past the tank pedestal by Landmark at the beginning of the project.  Final site grading has begun, but wet weather has hampered the completion of the final road.  Permanent fencing will also be done after painting is completed.

The total value of the work completed by Landmark to date is $1,525,270.00; approximately 87.5% of the contract amount.  Our next monthly progress meeting is set for May 21st.  Final completion date is scheduled for June 29th.

Mr. Bev O’Dell presented an update of the Water Improvement Projects.  

Council Member Burnette questioned that the completion did not necessarily mean online to which Mr. O’Dell replied that was correct.  Council Member Burnette asked if they were looking at another month or so after that to which Mr. O’Dell replied that he really would not know until tomorrow, hopefully.

Council Member Tuggle stated that of course as he knew they were under a Special Order of Consent (SOC) and they have to fix their water and sewer.  He asked if this was a part of this SOC that this particular part be an element of this whole $93 million worth of water and sewer problems that they have had because of neglect so many years.  He asked if this one little part helped to alleviate some of the problems that they have had.
Mr. O’Dell replied that this was part of the overall $93 to $100 million worth of stuff, it was not part of the order to replace substandard waterlines, however with this in place, when they do finish replacing some of those, there will be that much more pressure for those folks.

Council Member Tuggle stated that was what he wondered, he just wanted to make sure that would alleviate some of the problems that some of the citizens have with the water pressure. Overall that was a part of this whole ball of wax that they were required by the State to do something about water and sewer.

Mr. O’Dell replied yes, this elevated storage is something that they have been lacking for years based on reports received from the staff.  
Panther Lane to Meadow Road 16” WM connector

The bore under N. Pierce Street was completed over the Easter holiday period with rock being encountered for basically the entire length of the bore.  The bore under W. Meadow Road, has been delayed due to problems locating the Piedmont Natural Gas 2” main and scheduling problems with the subcontractor.  The Meadow Road bore is now expected to take place Friday, May 16th at the earliest.  The installation of most of the 16” WL between the two bores was difficult due to very wet conditions and poor drainage in most areas north of Holmes Middle School.

The contract is a little behind schedule, but should be completed this fiscal year.  The total value of the work completed by Garner-Murphy Construction, Inc. through the second pay request was $203,718.50; approximately 47% of the original contract amount.  Our next monthly progress meeting is set for May 21st.

Mayor Grogan asked if he saw any traffic hold up as far as the boring under Meadow Road to which Mr. O’Dell replied no.
Council Member Burnette questioned how far below Meadow Road that bore was.

Mr. O’Dell replied that originally it was planned to be about 14’ deep.  The boring contractor has looked at it and they were going to try to start out with a 6.5’ cover on the north side of Meadow Road and go across, not knowing exactly where the gas line was, they should be deep enough not hit it and still go over the existing sewer and still be about 4’ deep when they get over on the other side.  

Caleb Street Booster Pump Station and WM improvements

Shipment of the package booster pump station is expected to take place on the 13th of May.  Sam W. Smith, Inc., as subcontractor for Yates Construction Company, Inc. has installed the suction and discharge water lines up through the concrete pad, with flanged ends that will be connected to the pump station piping assembly.

Duke Energy has acquired the right-of-way to install the underground 3-phase electrical line that will feed the pump station.  Actual installation should begin in a couple weeks.

Only a couple sections of WL need to be installed across private property after easements are acquired to complete the water main improvement portion of the contract.  Several water valves will need to be closed in order to create the new pressure zone that will be fed by the new BPS.

The total value of the work completed by Yates Construction Company, Inc. through pay request #3 was $174,066.05; approximately 38% of the original contract amount.  Our next monthly progress meeting is set for May 21st.

E. Economic & Tourism Development

Industrial Recruitment/Retention
Industrial Recruitment/Retention

Existing Industry

A comprehensive study of the Rockingham County Existing Industry program was presented in the April Rockingham County Partnership Meeting. Existing industry accounts for up to 70% of new jobs. It will focus on:

·  Industry visitation: At least two calls per year on the 125 identified industrial clients in the county.

· Data management software: A special data management program is already available at the Partnership but not in use. This enables an on-going track record of industry issues/problems/solutions to be maintained so the existing industry person is aware of the needs of each client.

· Proactive Communications: The existing industry person should be able to “help them with the little things of daily life”. This also allows the person to identify potential opportunities for expansion or to head off problems.

· Custom research: This and current data on a variety of topics ranging from demographics to wage information and cost of living trends should be available for the clients.


Commercial Recruitment
Commercial Recruitment

· Tractor Supply Company

Construction has begun on the former Wal-Mart building. We expect a July 2008 opening.

· Kingsway Plaza

· Major tenant is moving to this center

· Another national company is in preliminary negotiations with this center.

· Two additional companies are considering the center.

· Jazzee Java

· Opened in late April-sales have been good thus far.
· Other restaurants

· Brown Bag Catering and Restaurant —This restaurant has opened at 129 N. Fieldcrest Road in the former DDQ location.

· Another national chain is in the midst of survey work for an Eden location

· Belk

· Aggressive ad campaign in local media has fueled sales of cosmetic lines.


Main Street Downtown Revitalization
Main Street Downtown Revitalization 

· New Businesses

· Five new downtown businesses have been or are in the process of being established:
· Brown Bag Catering-D.V.
· Golden Apple Restaurant-O.L.
· Beauty parlor/spa-O.L.

· Sandwich shop-O.L.

· Computer repair-O.L.

·  Former NewBridge Bank-Fieldcrest Road

· Contacts have been made with Carter and Sun Trust Bank

· NewBridge cannot provide exact lease termination information for proprietary concerns, but the building owner has been contacted to determine this information. The prospects of a new tenant hinge on this information.

· Municipal Service District

· A public hearing will be set for June 17th to discuss the establishment of the Municipal Service District for Draper Village and Olde Leaksville. At a preliminary March meeting, the Draper Village property owners voted 10 to 1 in favor of the district and the Olde Leaksville merchants voted 6 to 3 in favor.

· Directional Parking Signs

· Signs have been posted at the Bridge Street municipal lot (next to Holland and Associates—the old signs will be removed) and at the corner of Henry and Washington Streets directing people to the Henry Street parking lot.  A sign will be placed at the new Monroe Street municipal lot.

· Riverfest

· Fundraising efforts continue. We are pleased to have new sponsors or those who have increased their participation this year.

· Streetscape

· The merchants are very appreciative of the work completed thus far.

Eden Shopping Brochure

· It is at the printer. Revisions are being made now. Expect it to be completed by the end of May.


Tourism Development


Tourism Development

· Tourism Media Campaign

· An advertising campaign featuring downtown businesses has begun on Star news

· River-related advertising is in the May issue of Outside Magazine and the May/June, July/August and September/October issues of Paddler Magazine.
· A joint campaign with Autumn Creek Vineyards and the City of Reidsville is being developed for Our State Magazine.
· Web site video to promote river recreation/shopping and historic sites has been approved by Eden Tourism Board

· Local TV promotion campaign is underway to promote Eden shopping and river recreation.

· Rockingham County Initiative 

· An effort has been made to fund a video of the county historic places and recreational amenities. This will be sent to the Triad Film Commission so the county and cities can be showcased to potential film producers.

· Piedmont Pottery Festival

· 41 booths have been booked thus far. Media coverage will begin in early May.


Other Projects
Other Projects

Way Finding Process

· The final signs have been placed or will be placed by mid-April. Public comments have been positive thus far.

Uncovering America

· Bill Inman, who is travelling across America to reveal the many good aspects of our country and the American people, spent two nights in Eden from April 30th to May 1st. We presented him with a gift basket and some items with the Eden logo. The Mayor had his photo taken with Mr. Inman and Blackie his horse. The Eden hospitality will be part of the www.uncoveringamerica.com web site soon. This site is seen all over the world.

Mr. Mike Dougherty, Director of Business and Development gave his monthly report to the City Council.  

Council Member Burnette commented that he had mentioned the data management software and from his understanding in the last six to eight months, this customer relationship with software seems to be extremely important.  He asked if they were planning to implement software or get software like that as well in the new position.  He added that he thought it was very important.

Mr. Dougherty relied that they were trying to have this relationship, which they have a good one with Brad and Wade to see what their needs were.  They were kind of walking through this to determine, but obviously the people in Randolph County spoke glowingly of this, and that was one of the points of Dave’s report, that you have to be able to use the software effectively.  Right now, it has pretty much been dormant, so when he assumed those other roles, they would be working diligently to make sure of that.

Council Member Burnette stated that he did not know if that was the correct software, he was just saying that he thought some software was very important.
Mr. Dougherty replied that he thought there were 2 or 3 varieties that were a little more expensive but this was workable.

Council Member Burnette added that there had been a problem just recently by this software manufacturer.

Council Member Tuggle, on a different subject, questioned when they would expect the new tenant at the Kingsway Plaza to which Mr. Dougherty replied that the last they had heard was August.
F. Parks, Recreation & Facility Maintenance 

Monthly Report for May
The Parks and Recreation Department will be offering several events at Freedom Park during the months of May and June 2008 and will be opening the Mill Avenue Pool in May for the upcoming summer season.

The Mill Avenue Pool (Draper Pool) will open on Saturday, May 24 2008.  The pool will be open from 1:00 p.m. – 6:00 p.m. on Saturday and Sunday until the end of the school year.  It will then be open from 10:00 a.m. – 1:00 p.m. Monday – Sunday for summer day camps, groups and swim lessons, and from 1:00 p.m. – 6:00 p.m. for open swim time for the public.  The pool will be available for rental from 6:30 p.m. – 8:30 p.m. Monday – Sunday.  The cost is $3.00 for daily admission for City residents and $4.00 for non-residents, the City resident season pass is $35.00 and $45.00 for non-residents, and the cost for pool rentals is $42. 00 for 20 swimmers or less, $62.00 for 30 swimmers or less, and $76.00 for 40 swimmers or less.  For more information, please contact the Parks and Recreation Department at 623-2110.

The Concert in the Park for May will be held on Saturday, May 31, 2008 at 6:30 p.m. at the Eden Kiwanis Amphitheater.  The featured artist will be House Rocker’s Band.  This event is free to the public and concessions will be available for purchase.

There are National Softball Association Tournaments scheduled for the weekends of June 7 & 8, June 21 & 22, and June 28 & 29, 2008 at Freedom Park.  The games will begin at 9:00 a.m. and will be scheduled through the day and evening.  There will be teams from North Carolina and Virginia participating in the tournaments.

The Concert in the Park that was rained out in April will be held on Saturday, June 14, 2008 at 6:30 p.m. at the Eden Kiwanis Amphitheater at Freedom Park.  The Almost Country Band will be performing and this event is free to the public.  For more information, please contact the Parks and Recreation Department at 623-2110.

Mr. Johnny Farmer, Director of Parks & Recreation presented his monthly report to the City Council.

Council Member Tuggle asked what kind of participation he had with the monthly concerts so far to which Mr. Farmer replied that it had rained out the first couple.  They had a make up concert recently with about 75 people attending; however there had been rain that day also.  He stated that once they get a break with the weather he hoped that the numbers would pick up.

Council Member Ellis asked if they would be offering swimming lessons to which Mr. Farmer replied that they were and were already getting folks set up for that.
Council Member Burnette commended them for the Ribfest as it was really fantastic.

G. Police


Update on the Communications Center
The communication center upgrade is off and running.  In addition, several projects have already been completed.   We now have an instructor that can teach the patrol division in the use of DCI (Division of Criminal Information) for the MDT’s.  By doing this, our patrol division is no longer driving to Greensboro to be instructed on Module 1; they are learning it on site at our department which will save money on travel and training.

Currently, we have had numerous meetings with various vendors for the communications upgrade. The batteries in the UPS (Uninterruptible Power Supply) for the communication center have been upgraded to accommodate the higher demands of the new equipment and to provide a longer amount of uptime in the event of both power and generator failures.  We met with Southern Software, the vendor for the CAD (Computer Aided Dispatch) and RMS (Report Management System), to discuss training and the capabilities of their software. The four officers’ that already have the MDT’s in place are now capable of issuing E-Citations.  E-Citations are an electronic citation and once the officer prints the defendants copy, the officer can electronically send the citation to have it scheduled on the officer’s court date.  We were initially trained by the Highway Patrol in issuing E-Citations, and now we can train our officers on site for future implementation of MDT’s.

We currently use a program called TRACS to enter wreck reports and send the completed report to the DMV.  Since we will eventually have every patrol car equipped with an MDT, we will install this particular program on the MDT so the officer will have the capability of preparing the wreck report in the field.  This will allow the officer to be more visible in our city.
Lastly, with the help of Terry Shelton, Dena Spencer-Reid and Jerry Prillman, we have started pulling wire for the speakers and the Tone Remotes that will be installed in various offices.  This will allow the patrol officers, detectives and administrative staff to monitor radio traffic and answer dispatch if needed.  

Captain Greg Light gave the update on the Communications Center in the Police Department.  He also noted that Mrs. McMichael and Mrs. Winn put in a lot of time on the financing of this project and he wanted to recognize them.  He added that tentatively the go-lab date would hopefully be by June 26th.
Council Member Tuggle asked when he expected the MDT’s to be in every patrol car.

Captain Light replied that hopefully it will be by the end of the year.

Council Member Burnette questioned the status of the grant to which Captain Light replied that they should know by September, if they do not receive that grant they will have to proceed the purchasing.

Council Member Tuggle asked if he felt that by the end of the year they would be in good shape to which Captain Light replied yes.

Mayor Grogan commented that there was really no way to place a dollar amount.  He pointed out that here again as far as this team of the city working together, he saw people down there pulling wire, if you go out and hire people to do that type of work, it gets expensive.

Council Member Ellis added that a comment was made a minute ago that they push a lot of people to do different things within their city but just now they see what was going on inside their own city that they cover each other and the 3% raise that these people were getting was well deserved.  He added that 3% might seem like a lot, but it was not really at this day and time and it was an excellent job that the ladies and gentlemen were doing throughout this whole city and he thanked them for it.

H. Fire – No Report
I. Planning & Inspections

Streetscape Program
As you are aware, most of the work on the Washington Street Project is complete.  The decorative light poles should be delivered by Wednesday May 21. 2008.  From there a Duke-Energy subcontractor will install the poles and connect the new lighting.  

The metal poles at the intersections will be painted black to match the rest of the poles downtown where possible.  The poles with the overhead wires will be removed and then our contractor will install the brick pavers around the new ones.

We are told that NCDOT will begin the milling and repaving process near the end of this month.

The Draper Village project is just getting underway.  We have plans prepared and have met with the contractor.  This project is handled as an addendum to the Washington Street contract.  I am meeting with representatives from NCDOT on Thursday May 15 and then with the Draper Village Merchants Association on Monday May 19. 

Mrs. Stultz gave a report of the Streetscape Project.  She presented a slideshow of the project to the Council.  
Council Member Tuggle asked how long it would take for them to mill Washington Street.

Mrs. Stultz replied that it was really impossible to tell.  So it was going to be an adventure for them to go through it.  There would also be a lot of track to take up and a huge cone to deal with.

Council Member Tuggle asked if they will bring that thing down to where it looks the way it was supposed to and there will be a nice flow with the crown of the road where it goes into the curb.  Also, he asked if Draper would be the same way.
Mrs. Stultz replied that they were not coming to Draper.

Council Member Tuggle questioned if they were milling anything in Draper to which Mrs. Stultz replied no and explained that was why they did not propose doing a curb out into the right of way because once they started cutting there would be a drop off and ruin the parking spaces so that was why they were doing that style a little different down there.

Mr. Albert Osborne, speaking from the audience, questioned if there were any salvage due to the price of steel and copper.

Mrs. Stultz replied that most of the stuff that they have found on Washington Street was stuff that was theirs, old meter boxes and those sorts of things, but the vast majority of that they were saving, in fact Darren Gatewood [Superintendent of Streets] was using the milling.  When the contractor milled up the part they had to pay for, they were reusing it.  

Mr. Osborne asked if there was any of that salvage available for sale to which Mayor Grogan asked what salvage he was talking about.  Mr. Osborne replied the railroad spikes. 

Mayor Grogan stated that he thought the contractor got most of those but he could discuss that with Mrs. Stultz later.
J. City Attorney - No Report
K. City Manager- No Report
CONSENT AGENDA:
(a) Approval and adoption of minutes:  April 14, 15 and May 2, 2008.  (Kim Scott, City Clerk)
(b) Approval and Adoption of Budget Amendment #15 – To allocate insurance proceeds to line item that repairs to vehicles were expensed. (Tammie McMichael, Finance)
The police department has incurred a total of $12,100 in repair expenses for their vehicles that have been reimbursed by insurance.  This amendment increases the Insurance Proceeds line item and the Police Department Maintenance/Repair – Vehicles line item for this amount.

	Subject:   Budget Amendment # 15

	

	 
	 
	Account #
	From
	To
	Amount
	

	General Fund
	
	
	
	
	
	

	 Revenues
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Insurance Proceeds
	
	10-3850-85000
	$        -   
	 $        12,100.00 
	 $          12,100.00 
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	General Fund
	
	
	
	
	
	

	 Expenditures
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Police M/R Vehicles
	
	10-4310-25300
	 $               55,000.00 
	 $        67,100.00 
	 $          12,100.00 
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Allocate insurance proceeds to line item that repairs to vehicles were expensed.
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Adopted and effective this 20th day of May, 2008.
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Attest:
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	___________________________
	
	 __________________________ 
	
	

	Sheralene Thompson, Deputy City Clerk
	
	
	 John Grogan, Mayor 
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	


(c) Approval and Adoption of Budget Amendment #16 – Funds to finance the 911 upgrade.  (Tammie McMichael, Finance)
When the City purchases equipment through a capital lease, it is required to show the loan monies coming in from the bank and the monies going out to pay the vendor in the financial statements.  This amendment increases the revenue line item “loan proceeds” and also increases the appropriate expenditure line items for the purchase of the new 911 system.

	Subject:   Budget Amendment # 16

	 
	 
	Account #
	 From 
	 To 
	 Amount 

	Emergency Communications Fund
	
	
	
	

	  Revenue
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Loan Proceeds
	
	24-3850-86000
	 $                              -   
	 $     712,243.00 
	 $        712,243.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Emergency Communications Fund
	
	
	
	

	  Expenditures
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Emergency Comm M/R
	
	24-4330-32100
	 $               58,200.00 
	 $     330,605.00 
	 $        272,405.00 

	Emergency Comm C/O Equipment
	24-4330-57000
	 $                              -   
	 $     439,838.00 
	 $        439,838.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	 $        712,243.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Funds to financing the upgrade to the 911 system.
	
	
	

	 
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Adopted and effective this 20th day of May, 2008.
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Attest:
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	___________________________
	
	 __________________________ 
	

	Sheralene Thompson,  City Clerk
	
	
	 John Grogan, Mayor 
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	


(d) Approval and adoption of a Findings Resolution authorizing the filing of an application for approval of a financing agreement authorized by N.C.G.S. 160A-20.  (Tammie McMichael, Finance)  

The City needs to proceed with private placement financing for the Water Pressure Improvements Project, the Waterline Upgrade Improvements Project, the Sewer Rehabilitation Improvements Project, the Raw Water Supplemental Pumping Project, the Water Construction Improvements Project, the Sewer Construction Upgrade Project, the Greenways Project, and the Downtown Revitalization Project.

The Local Government Commission requires the Governing Body to approve and adopt a Findings Resolution relating to the proposed contract.  The resolution authorizes the Finance Officer to act on behalf of the City of Eden in filing an application with the North Carolina Local Government Commission for approval of the Project and the proposed financing contract and other actions not inconsistent with this resolution.

RESOLUTION



RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE FILING OF AN APPLICATION FOR APPROVAL OF A FINANCING AGREEMENT AUTHORIZED BY NORTH CAROLINA GENERAL STATUTE 160A-20


WHEREAS, the City of Eden desires to enter into a fifteen year installment financing agreement in the principal amount not to exceed $8,103,755 for the purpose of financing the cost of Water Pressure Improvements, Waterline Upgrade Improvements, Sewer Rehabilitation Improvements, Raw Water Supplemental Pumping Improvements, Water Construction Improvements, Sewer Construction Improvements, Greenways, and Downtown Revitalization (the “Project”) to better serve the citizens of Eden; and


WHEREAS, The City of Eden desires to finance the Project by the use of an installment contract authorized under North Carolina General Statute 160A, Article 3, Section 20; and


WHEREAS, findings of fact by this governing body must be presented to enable the North Carolina Local Government Commission to make its findings of fact set forth in North Carolina General Statute 159, Article 8, Section 151 prior to approval of the proposed contract;


NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the City Council Members of Eden, North Carolina, meeting in regular session on the 20th day of May, 2008, make the following findings of fact:


1.
The proposed contract is necessary or expedient because it allows the City to (i) comply with the special order of consent with the North Carolina Department of Environment and Natural Resources requiring timely improvements to the City’s sewer system to reduce and eliminate sewer overflows and spillage, (ii) improve water pressure along several water lines within the City limits for residential users, and (iii) installation of waterlines associated with the temporary and new bridge along with other waterline replacements, and (iv) installation of raw water supplemental pumping, and (v) needed sewerline construction, and (vi) reimbursement of Greenway expenditures, and (vii) reimbursement of Downtown Revitalization expenditures.  Each of the improvements financed by the proposed contract serves a public purpose for the citizens of the City of Eden.


2.
The proposed contract is preferable to a bond issue for the same purpose because (i) the up-front costs are lower than a bond issue, (ii) the time frame to complete the financing is shorter than a bond issue, and (iii) it allows for prepayment of the debt if future financing through revenue or general obligation bonds is needed.  The $8,103,755 exceeds the amount that can be prudently raised from current appropriations, unappropriated fund balance, and non-voted bonds that could be issued by the City in the current fiscal year pursuant to Article V, Section 4, of the North Carolina Constitution (the “two-thirds limitation” would be $830,000). 


3.
The sums to fall due under the contract are adequate and not excessive for the proposed purpose because the payments are amortized over 15 years at an interest rate not to exceed 3.58%, yielding semi-annual payments of $351,467.97.  Additionally, prepayment premium shall be calculated as a percentage of the principal amount prepaid, as follows: 3% in years 1-5, 2% in years 6-10, 1% in years 11-13 and par thereafter if refinanced in the near future.  It is anticipated that the payments will be paid through water and sewer and a portion through general fund revenues.


4.
The City of Eden’s debt management procedures and policies are good because of good financial practices. The City of Eden’s outstanding debt as of June 30, 2007 was $10,453,333.  The legal debt margin for the City of Eden as of June 30, 2007 was $66,724,767.  The City of Eden’s debt management policies have been carried out in strict compliance with the law, and will hence forth be so carried out.


5.
The proposed agreement should not create an increase in taxes to meet the sums to fall due.


6.
The City of Eden is not in default in any of its debt service obligations.


7.
The attorney for the City of Eden has rendered an opinion that the proposed Project is authorized by law and is a purpose for which public funds may be expended pursuant to the Constitution and laws of North Carolina.


NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the Finance Officer is hereby authorized to act on behalf of the City of Eden in filing an application with the North Carolina Local Government Commission for approval of the Project and the proposed financing contract and other actions not inconsistent with this resolution.


This resolution is effective upon its adoption this 20 day of May, 2008.

The motion to adopt this resolution was made by Council Member

____________________________________, Seconded by Council Member 

_______________________________, and passed by a vote of ______ to ______.



______________________________



John E. Grogan, Mayor

ATTEST:

______________________________

Sheralene Thompson, CMC

Deputy City Clerk

This is to certify that this is a true and accurate copy of the Resolution adopted by the City of Eden Council Members on the 20 day of May, 2008.

______________________________
__________________
Sheralene Thompson, CMC                                                                                       Date

Deputy City Clerk

(e) Approval and adoption of a Resolution authorizing the sale of certain personal property at sealed bids.  (Tammie McMichael, Finance)  
RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE

SALE OF CERTAIN PERSONAL PROPERTY AT SEALED BIDS

WHEREAS, the City Council of the City of Eden desires to dispose of certain surplus property of the city:

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the City Council that:

1. The following property is hereby declared surplus to the needs of the city:

Driveway pipe, all pipe listed is in 4 foot sections

Amount:

Size:

(2)

10” RCP

(28)

12” RCP

(20)

15” RCP 

(10)

15” RCP Flared

(11)

18” RCP

(10)

24” RCP

2. The Fleet Maintenance Superintendent is authorized to receive on behalf of the City Council sealed bids for the purchase of the described property.

3. All bids must be received no later than 10:00 am Wednesday June 18th.  At which time all bids will be opened and read aloud.  The terms of the sale shall be cash or certified funds and all terms are final.

4. The City Council shall cause a notice of surplus equipment to be published in accordance with NCGS 160A-270(b).

5. The highest bid shall be accepted and the sale consummated.

6. Tommy Carter, Superintendent of Fleet Maintenance, is authorized to sell said surplus property.

Adopted this the 20th day of May 2008









CITY OF EDEN

        



           


 _____________________

ATTEST:





           
John E. Grogan









Mayor

______________________

Sheralene Thompson

City Clerk

(f) Request from Chamber of Commerce for banner at corner of Van Buren Road and Arbor Lane.  (Kelly Stultz, Planning & Inspections)
The Chamber of Commerce has requested permission to erect a temporary sign in the right of way of Van Buren Road and East Arbor Lane.  The sign is for The Charlie Poole Music Festival. 

The Chamber would like to hang the sign two weeks prior to the June 13, 2008 event.  The sign would be up from Friday, May 30, 2008, to Monday, June 16, 2008.

The Planning and Inspections Department recommends the approval of the request.

(g) Approval and adoption of amendment to Eden City Code Section 10-5.9 Residency Requirement.  (Brad Corcoran, City Manager)
This item was pulled from the Agenda.
(h) Approval and adoption of Amended Interlocal Agreement Providing for the Consolidation of Ad Valorem Tax Collection.  
(i) Consideration of Certificate of Public Convenience and Necessity (Taxi Cab Permit).  (Gary Benthin, Police Chief)

A motion was made by Council Member Epps seconded by Council Member Burnette to approve Consent Agenda items a,b,c,d,e,f,h, and i.  All Council Members present voted in favor of this motion.
Closed Session:
Closed Session according to GS 143-318.11(a)(6) for discussion of Personnel.
A motion was made by Council Member Tuggle seconded by Council Member Ellis to go into Closed Session according to GS 143-318.11(a)(6) for discussion of Personnel.  All Council Members present voted in favor of this motion.
 
Open Session:
A motion was made by Council Member Ellis seconded by Council Member Epps to return to Open Session.  All Council Members present voted in favor of this motion.  
APPOINTMENT OF CITY CLERK AND CITY TAX COLLECTOR:
A motion was made by Council Member Carter seconded by Council Member Ellis to appoint Sheralene Thompson as City Clerk and City Tax Collector, effective July 1, 2008 at an initial salary of $44,245.  All Council Members present voted in favor of this motion.
AMENDMENT TO SECTION 10-5.9 OF ARTICLE V OF CHAPTER 10 OF THE CITY CODE ENTITLED "RESIDENCY REQUIREMENT".  
A motion was made by Council Member Burnette seconded by Council Member Epps to amend Section 10-5.9 of Article V of Chapter 10 of the City Code entitled “Residency Requirement”.  All Council Members present voted in favor of this motion.
ADJOURNMENT:












A motion was made by Council Member Tuggle seconded by Council Member Ellis to adjourn.  All Council Members present voted in favor of this motion.
                                                          














Respectfully submitted





























 ____________________________
Sheralene S. Thompson, CMC                                             
Deputy City Clerk

ATTEST:

________________

John E. Grogan

Mayor 
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